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Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. For the record, my name is Anna 
Novak, representative from District 33. 

HB1294 is a simple bill, relating to passing a stopped school bus. It increases the first offense to a 
fine of $250, up from $100. 

I introduced this bill on behalf of a constituent, Troy Johnson. Troy runs our local Harlow's School 
Busing service in Hazen. He has seen the issue of passing a stopped school bus firsthand, countless 
times. Hazen Public School doesn't offer busing to in town students, so the reason why this issue is 
such a big deal is because we are often talking about vehicles passing stopped school buses on the 
highway, going at highway speeds. 

In rural North Dakota, it isn't uncommon for students to be picked up on the highway, if their driveway 
isn't large enough for the bus to turn around in and they live close enough to the highway. So, 
depending on if they are on their way to school in the morning or being dropped off after school, they 
have to cross the highway once a day. The school bus "stop arm" comes out and the bus flashes its 
red lights. This is obviously meant to alert oncoming traffic or traffic coming up behind the bus to stop. 
But there are many times each month where a vehicle doesn't stop. So, we have children crossing 
the highway in serious danger of being hit by the vehicle, and sometimes the vehicle is coming from 
behind the bus so the child can't even see it coming. 

HB1294 increases the penalties for passing a stopped school bus. While it doesn't fix the problem, 
my hope is that the penalty deters some of the drivers from breaking the law. 

The complete fix for this issue would be for us to require school buses to have cameras installed. 
Currently, we often don't know who is passing the bus. In order to prosecute the person, the bus 
driver is supposed to get the license plate number of the vehicle in addition to a description of the 
driver. But when a person passes a stopped school bus, the bus driver is only concerned about the 
safety of the child. By the time they have the reassurance that the child is ok, the vehicle is long gone. 
If the bus had cameras installed, that information would be caught and the evidence would be unable 
to be disputed. However, that requirement comes with a hefty price tag, which I did not want to ask 
the state for and I also didn't want to require an unfunded mandate for the public schools. I tried to 
come up with a way for the funds generated from the fines imposed by breaking this law, but it just 
can't be done. I also reached out to DOT and DPI to see if they knew of any safety grant 
opportunities. However, those are ever changing because of grant deadlines, etc. I'm happy to share 
those with the committee, if you'd like to see those. 








